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Abstract   

The present study aims the analysis of 
the evolution of the Portuguese 
Petroleum/Petrochemical Cluster and of 
its future prospects. For this purpose, 
we proceeded with an analysis of the past 
since 1940 until nowadays, using 
historical documents, technological 
paper, and information gathered from 
interviews with experts. Having as an 
objective the benchmarking of the 
Cluster’s current international 
competitive situation, two analysis tools 
were used – the Porter’s Diamond of 
National Advantage and the SWOT analysis. 
With these tools and with all the 
information extracted from the past 
context, we found that the intensity of 
the Cluster network has been recently 
revived. However, the density of its 
interconnection should still be 

reinforced. 

With the prospects of a demanding 
environment for the European 
petrochemical industry, which will only 
reward the more solid Clusters, we 
present some suggestions in this for the 
strengthening of the future 
competitiveness of the Portuguese 

Petroleum/Petrochemical Cluster. 

Keywords:  Cluster, Oil industry, 

Petrochemical Industry, Strategic 
Analysis, Porter´s Diamond of National 

Advantage, SWOT Analysis.  

1-Introduction 

After the Second World War the nature of 
the Petroleum and Petrochemical 
Industries was severely affected 
following the role petroleum played at 
that time.  The enlargement of its 
potential, due to the heavy investments 
made by the petroleum sector during the 
war, revealed bigger versatility 
complementing the energy and chemical 
potential of petroleum. Aware of this 
evolution and in order to exploit this 
potential, several downstream industries 
started to flourish like the 
Petrochemical Industry, whose vertical 
integration was beginning to hardened 
along with the evolution of scientific 

knowledge and technology.  

The Petrochemical activity is 
fundamentally based on the chemical 
processes applied on certain petroleum 
fractions that come from the refining of 
petroleum in order to obtain finished 
products or intermediate raw materials 
for the downstream chemical industries. 
Because the interconnection of the 
petroleum and petrochemical industries 
materializes itself through the 
transference of large volumes of products 
with very specific physical and chemical 
characteristics, these industries were 
forced to concentrate geographically as 
clusters to reduce logistic costs and 
potentiate productive externalities of 
knowledge and technology.  

In Portugal the refining activity began 
in 1940 when the first petroleum refinery 
of the country started up at Cabo Ruivo, 
in the eastern zone of Lisbon, which 
“specially after the expansions in the 
1950s and 1960s constituted and important 
vector of industrial and technological 
development for the country” [1]. Still, 
only in 1958 the first 
petroleum/petrochemical connection, was 
made effective by the installation of the 
line of synthesis gas of the Amoníaco 
Português enterprise. After this, a 
number of initiatives were taken in order 
to enlarge the density of the process 
network of the Portuguese petrochemical 
industry, among which must be highlighted 
the implementation of the aromatic and 
olefins lines.  However, these lines were 
founded with two mistakes that would 

hinder their future competitiveness.  
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In Portugal, the activities of the 
petroleum industry are mostly research, 
refining, distribution and 
transportation, while all its raw 
material are imported like crude oil and 
natural gas – due to the lack of known 
natural reserves of this kind of fossil 
fuels. This weakness means that, since 
the country is an importer, it will be 
subject to the shifts of the petroleum’s 
market price. 

Portugal has currently two refineries. 
One of them is at Matosinhos, in the 
north of the country and the other one in 
the south, at Sines. Both belong to the 
GalpEnergia Group that holds the 
Petróleos de Portugal, Petrogal S.A. 
enterprise at one hundred per cent in 
stocks and equity participation. As to 
the Petrochemical industry, it is 
currently divided into two main 
petrochemical poles at Sines and 
Matosinhos/Estarreja.  

The petrochemical and petroleum 
industries are articulated through two 
main connections. The first effects the 
articulation between the refinery of 
Sines and the Petrochemical complex of 
Olefins at the same location. 

Currently the Portuguese Cluster, in 
terms of basic petrochemical, has in its 
products portfolio aromatics and olefins, 
because the last line of synthesis gas 
operating in Portugal was desactivated in 
2009 due to the lack of competitiveness 
of its ammoniac production.  

From these two blocks that are included 
in the Portuguese Cluster the one in the 
North - constituted by the articulations 
Matosinhos Refinery/Aromatics 
Factory/Chemical Complex of Estarreja – 
is orientated for the production of 
Methyl-di-isocyanate (MDI), the product 
with the most added value of this chain. 
This line, called the “polyurethanes 
line”, benefited from major technological 
and strategic revamping on the last 
decade, of which we highlight two of the 
most important ones.  

The first intervention, in the process 
technology, consisted on the transition 
from a Meissner Nitration to an Adiabatic 
Nitration and had as a goal the 
economically viable production of 
mononitrobenzene(MNB) and of aniline. As 
mentioned after the successful start up 
of the Adiabatic Nitration unit: “The 

Aniline and the consequent production of 
MDI was no longer constrained by the 
production of sulfuric acid and the 
subsequent flow of ammonia sulfate, thus 
making way for the Estarreja’s 
Polyurethanes Chain to start competing on 
the global economy level.” [2]. 

The second intervention was concluded in 
2009 through a coordination duplication 
of the processing capacities of the three 
major enterprises of the Estarreja 
Complex – Dow Chemical, Air Liquide and 
CUF-Quimigal. 

This intervention provided economies of 
scale advantages and an enforcement of 
the interconnections’ intensity among the 
actors of this Chain. 

Regarding the “Southern block” of the 
Cluster, that is made up by the Sines’s 
Refinery, owned by Galpenergia, and the 
Repsol YPF Petrochemical Complex, this 
line has a less dense process network 
than in the North, and has not benefited 
from drastic technological interventions.  

Still, in 2006 Repsol announced a series 
of adjustments on its petrochemical 
complex to strengthen its process network 
and for the increase the number of its 

process units [3].  

However, the subsidized ethylene 
productions of some natural gas producing 
countries, has been creating severe 
difficulties to the European 
petrochemical industries – situation that 
didn’t benefit the accomplishment of 
those projects that are in standby in 
Repsol Sines until the present date. 
 
Based on what was previously said, this 
study has the purpose of analysing the 
Portuguese Petroleum/Petrochemical 
Cluster, aiming to detect and connect the 
flaws that may compromise its future 
competitiveness. After this, we shall 
proceed to a strategic analysis of the 
Cluster’s current situation with the help 
of the tools mentioned before – the 
Porter’s Diamond of National Advantage 
and the SWOT analysis. The last part of 
this work, and based on the knowledge 
extracted from the historic analysis and 
the results of the use of the two 
previous tools, some suggestions will be 
presented with the goal of increasing the 
competitiveness of the Portuguese 
Petroleum/Petrochemical Cluster. 
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2-Overall Industrial Analysis 

2.1-Historical Analysis of the 
Petroleum Refining Industry in 
Portugal 

The opening of the Cabo Ruivo petroleum 
refinery in 1940, the first one in 
Portugal, was the culmination of the 
policy to create a refining activity in 
Portugal. Property of the SACOR 
enterprise and controlled by the 
Portuguese State, this oil refinery was 
idealized and projected to satisfy 50% of 
the consumption needs through a 
distillation capacity of 240 000 ton/year 
of crude oil. However, in the decades of 
40, 50 and 60, of the 20 th  century, some 
events significantly changed the 
framework of petroleum commerce 
worldwide. Among the most important it 
must be referred the deflagration of the 
Second World War between 1939 and 1945, 
the closure of the Suez Canal between 
1956 and 1959 and the creation of the 
Petroleum Producers Organization (OPEP) 

[1]. 

In all these events, Portugal was 
affected in its supplies of crude oil and 
this forced the State to take 
rationalization measures regarding the 
utilization of the fuels. After the end 
of the war in 1945, it was verified a 
substantial growth in terms of the 
national consumption level of petroleum 
derivatives – that was of 5,40% a year 
until 1973 – some of them by replacing 
other combustibles, or petroleum 
derivatives, that made for instance fuel 
oil the leading actor as a substitute for 

coal [1]. 

To catch up with this growth an expansion 
was made in Cabo Ruivo refinery in the 
end of the 70´s that increased its 
distillation capacity to 2 000 000 

ton/year. 

Meanwhile, the construction of a second 
refinery was taking place in Matosinhos, 
with a distillation capacity of crude oil 
of 2 000 000 ton/year, which has started 
its production on the 1 st  of September of 
1969. This refinery was also prepared, by 
government demand, to adjust itself to 
the production of aromatics as soon as 
the study petrochemical project was to be 
finished [1]. 

Although Portugal had acquired two 
refineries by the end of the 70s decade, 
with a joint distillation capacity of 4 
000 000 ton/year, the overall consumption 
of petroleum derivatives, by the time of 
Matosinhos Refinery’s inauguration, was 
already similar to the refining capacity 

that existed in Portugal on that year. 

This situation led to the initiation of 
the construction plans for a new refinery 
in 1970, which would be placed at Sines 
so the country’s refining deficit could 

finally be over. 

This refinery was projected with the 
capacity of 10 000 000 ton/year, would 
start its production in 1978. However, on 
the year of 1974, in Portugal the 
revolution of the 25 th  of April happened. 
This revolution changed the political 
regime from a dictatorship that had been 
in command since 1933, to a democratic 
regime. In this transitional process many 
of the Portuguese enterprises were 
nationalized and among them we the SACOR 
enterprise, that from then on was called 
Petrogal. 

At this time, because the Matosinhos 
refinery had already suffered several 
amplifications, the country’s overall 
refining capacity result of three active 
refineries was 19 500 000 ton/year. 
Having a current refining capacity widely 
above the demand – that was only 7 100 
000 tons in 1979 – and in this same year 
starts the Iranian revolution which 
worsened the world’s social-economical 
conjuncture and had direct repercussions 
on the Petroleum sector – thus changing 
the idea of petroleum as a cheap and 
abundant raw material. 

In Portugal, the most noticeable 
consequence was the closure of the Cabo 
Ruivo Refinery that same year. However, 
the superavit of refining capacity, which 
was on at the time in Portugal seriously 
affecting the operational efficiency of 
the refinement, was compensated with 
subsidies from the Portuguese State. 

These subsidies ended in 1991 when 
Portugal became a member of the European 
Economic Community (CEE) and the fuels 

market was liberalized.  

This situation, along with the 
operational difficulties that were 
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happening resulted on the loss by 
Petrogal of its previously protected 
market share in favour of multinational 
petroleum distributors. Then a pressure 
began on Matosinhos refinery so that it 
would be closed – something that until 
today did not happen. 

Still this suspicious climate resulted on 
a significant deceleration of the 
investments made on Matosinhos refinery, 
which later compromised its development 

and current competitiveness.  

2.2-Historic Analysis of Portugal’s 
Petrochemical Industry: 

The development of Portugal’s 
Petrochemical Industry occurred through 

three main lines: 

1st  Synthesises gas Line: Initiated with 

the implementation of the first line in 
1958 by the Amoníaco Português enterprise 

on its Estarreja Complex. 

2nd Aromatics Line: built in 1981 in 

Matosinhos, downstream to the Matosinhos 

Refinery. 

3rd  Olefins Line: Built in 1981 at Sines, 

next to the refinery. 

From these three lines only the last two 
are currently working, which we will 

detail subsequently. 

The aromatics line started to have an 
important strategic role on the 
Portuguese petroleum/petrochemical 
Cluster after the production of MDI is 
installed. This is due to the fact that 
the beginning of this product’s chain is 
through Benzene, one of the aromatics 
produced in Matosinhos.  

The aromatics were oriented for the 
maximization of para-xylene through the 
ISOMAX process, that basically converts 
the meta-xylene and orto-xylene into 
para-xylene, that is a product with a 
bigger spectrum of applications and more 
added value. Despite this para-xylene 
production maximization, the most locally 
consumed product of the Portuguese 
Cluster was always Benzene. This product 
is sent to the Estarreja Chemical Complex 
– specifically to CUF/Quimigal units that 
convert it into mononitrobenzene and then 
into Aniline. After obtaining aniline 

this is sent to the Dow Chemical where, 
along with Carbon Monoxide and Hydrogen 
supplied by Air Liquide and by the 
Bresfor’s formaldeide, that all together 
give birth to MDI. Most of it is 
afterwards sent to Netherlands to be 
submitted to its final purification. The 
2.2.1 Figure presents the articulations 
in the previously described chain under 
the title of “Polyurethanes Chain”. 

 

 

The Olefins Line was inaugurated in 1981; 
it was then operated by the Petrochemical 
National Company (CNP) and by the Sines 
Polymers Enterprise (EPSI). The central 
unit of this line – the Steam Cracker – 
was right downstream the Sines Refinery 
and had the following production 
capacity: 300 000 ton/year of Ethylene 
and 150 000 ton/year of Propylene. Also 
integrated with the Steam Cracker of the 
CNP was the production unit of butadiene 
as well as the polyolefins factories, of 
EPSI property. Their production 
capacities were 120 000 ton/year of Low 
Density Polyethylene (PEBD), 60 000 
ton/year of High Density Polyethylene 
(PEAD) second and 50 000 ton/year of 

Polypropylene [3] [4].  

In the Figure 2.2.2 a diagram is shown of 
the processing units of the Olefins Line. 
This configuration and their capacities 

would prevail for eleven years.  

During the first eight years of 
production, CNP was not able to make a 
profit. In fact, the decisions taken 
during the nationalizations period 
compromised in a very severe way the 
petrochemical project of the Olefins.  

This was partly due to the government 
decision of 1975 of separating the 
petroleum industry from the petrochemical 

Figure 2.2.1- Simplified process diagram of 
the polyurethanes chain.  
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industry, forcing the exit of the equity 
majority that Petrosul had on CNP and 
EPSI. 

 

 

 

The CNP complex would end up being bought 
in 1994 by Neste Oy and late integrated 
in the Borealis Group. The Olefins Line 
shown on the figure 2.2.2, has become 
property of the Spanish Repsol YPF groups 
since December of 2004 and is currently 
being the target of an expansion project 
for its productive units and its process 

network. 

In this project it is  projected the 
amplification of the Steam Cracker of 
Sines, with the purpose of the Ethylene 
production augmentation and the 
construction of two new units – one for 
the production of linear Polyethylene and 
the other for the production of 
Polypropylene. However only the Cracker’s 
augmentation has gradually proceeded 
because the two factories construction of 
the two new units has not yet started and 
is still in revaluation at the Repsol 

YPF’s headquarters at Madrid. 

2.3-The Portuguese Diamond of 
Competitiveness 

The specific characteristics and the 
organizational context of a country 
significantly influence a certain 
industry’s capacity. For example, how can 
an industry where one its competitiveness 
factors are based in sea exportation 
proper, if the country is not gifted with 
suitable infrastructures for this effect?  
In an ever more global market the 
industries and their strategies are 
proportionally dependent of a nation’s 

competitive advantages. In this way, and 
because of the petroleum and 
petrochemical global market’s nature, we 
shall present only the short version of 
the four determinants that Porter’s 
Diamond model with the purpose of 
evaluating the competitive advantages of 
Portugal in the petroleum and 

petrochemical context. 

Conditions and Factors: 

Human Resources: 
Relative abundance of resources with a 
high level of science and engineering 
studies; little specialization; modest 
salaries. 
 
Fiscal Resources: 
Relatively competitive energy cost for 
the other European countries. 

Knowledge Resources: 
Growing importance given to the refining 
and petrochemical industrial processes by 
the Portuguese Universities; growing 
investments in Research and Development 
(R&D) but still below the European 

average. 

Equity Resources: 
High public deficit; Low savings rate; 
Banks and enterprises with financial 

difficulties. 

Infrastructures: 
Good basic infrastructures; Logistic 
infrastructures services with little 

client focus. 

Demanding Conditions: 
The petroleum refining main clients are 
the fuel consumers and the petrochemical; 
The Petrochemical industries main clients 
are the downstream Chemical Industry; the 
petroleum and petrochemical basic 
products are standardized and can be 
acquired on the global market; Demanding 

sensible to the price. 

Strategy, Structure and Enterprise 
Rivalry: 

Strategies based on the production as an 
advantage; Reduced Investment on 
technical formation; Weak entrepreneur 
spirit; Stratified management with major 
power asymmetries; Recent improvement of 

the management skills. 

Polymers 

Industry Steam Cracker 
Butadiene 

Industry 

Thermoelectric 

central 

Auxiliary and Logistics Units and others 

Sines Refinery 

Nafta; Refinate; 

Buthane; 

E
th

y
le

n
e

 

B
u

ty
le

n
e

s 

ETBE 

Industry 

Carbogal 

Black rubber 

Pyrolysis 

Fuel 

Figure 2.2.2 - Repsol YPF Olefins line 
established in Petrochemical Sines Complex 
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Related and Support industries: 

Some of the Petroleum/Petrochemical 
Cluster’s links are weak; recent 
investments to enforce some already 
established relations; Expansion of 
industrial research and development 
centers; Good Maintenance and civil 
construction and metallic assemblies. 

2.4 – SWOT Analysis 

With the purpose of strategically 
analysing the current competitive 
situation of the Portuguese 
Petroleum/Petrochemical Cluster, we shall 
apply the SWOT analysis tool. We intend 
to explore in a systematic way the 
internal and external framework of the 
Cluster in order to obtain useful 
information that contributes to a wide 
and dynamic reflection for strategic 
planning is order to increase the 

Cluster’s competitiveness. 

Strengths: 
 

-the portfolio for the cluster’s products 
has almost all the basic petrochemical 

products. 

-Currently investments under way to 
intensify the intensity of the Cluster’s 
net. 

-The Galpenergia’s more interventive 
attitude on the upstream sector 
(petroleum and gas exploitation and 
production). 

-The main enterprises that are part of 
the Cluster are strong and/or 

multinational. 

-The Cluster has a good geographic 
location and seaports of global 
dimension. 

Weaknesses: 
 

-the Cluster’s net is of low density and 
reveals some competitiveness lacks. 

-Industrial articulation among main 
players has been historically harsh. 

-A refining activity too strategically 

centred on fuels. 

-Great dependence of production on nafta. 

-Main Industrial centres too 

geographically dispersed. 

Opportunities: 

-Diminished competition from the refining 
and petrochemical activity in Europe. 

-Readjust in a more concentrated way the 
Cluster’s network taking advantage better 
opportunities for joint-ventures 

enterprises. 

-The new projects under way will need 
available portfolio resources of products 
made in the Portuguese 

Petroleum/Petrochemical Cluster. 

Threats: 

-Strong growing capacity of refining and 
1st  generation petrochemical in the Middle 
East countries and Asia. 

-Increased costs of energy raw materials. 

-Dual Pricing in Ethane and Gas fees in 
some oil and natural gas production 

countries. 

-Delocalization of the European 

productive centres and its consequences. 

3-Conclusions and Propositions for 
future works 

The current worldwide economic 
environment and specially the slow 
consumption growth of some petrochemical 
products in Europe, mainly on the field 
of olefins, shall unavoidably increase 
the intern rivalry among the European 
operators. In addition, the subsidized 
productions from the oil producing 
countries are pressuring and making 
difficult the European 
Petroleum/Petrochemical Clusters 
competitiveness. Other factor that makes 
even more difficult to compete is these 
countries special relation with emergent 
markets like China and India who 
currently present the highest consumption 
growths in almost every petrochemical 

products. 

In this context, the consolidation of the 
Portuguese Petroleum/Petrochemical 
Cluster as a competitive European market 
operator needs the planning and the 
development of new synergies among the 
several Clusters’ agents. For this 
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propose, we present some suggestions to 
promote the re-enforcement and 
optimization of the interconnections that 
compose the Cluster as well as the 
strengthening of the current process 

network density. 

The following suggestions that we present 
have the support of the analysis tools of 
Porter’s Diamond of National Advantage 

and SWOT analysis previously summarized.  

� Tatoray Transalkylation  

Construction of a Transalkylation unit of 
the Tatoray type downstream of the 
Matosinhos aromatics line. On a general 
sketch this unit chemically converts the 
heavy aromatics, the C9 +,  in Benzene and 
Xylenes. In this way it would promote the 
conversion of a heavier fraction of low 
commercial value into a lighter and more 
valued one. With the higher quantity of 
Benzene obtained the connection with the 
MNB/aniline units in Estarreja would be 
enforced and at the same time, larger 
quantities of para-xylene would be 
obtained to supply the future Purified 
Tereftalic Acid (PTA) Factory of Artenius 
at Sines. 

Another advantage of the installation of 
a Transalkylation unit is a bigger 
flexibility on the massive balances 
management between aromatics/gasoline.  

� Promote a more intense articulation 
between the Galpenergia and Repsol 
enterprises focalized on the chemical 

sector.  

Given the huge potential of existing 
process optimizations between the 
refining and basic petrochemical 
industries these would be promoted if the 
interests, goals and strategies that are 
currently booking apart became more 

articulated. 

An eventual alternative to be studied 
would be a better articulation between 
aromatics and olefins by Galpenergia and 
Repsol. Through this articulation, some 
mass transference would be promoted, 
giving birth to a higher added value like 
the transference of the Steam Cracker 
pyrolysis gasoline stream for the 
aromatics factory so that after a 
selective extraction we could obtain 

additional Benzene quantities.  

� Nafta exchange between Sines and 

Matosinhos.  

Another synergy that in can be developed 
in the near future is the exchange of 
nafta between the Refineries of Sines and 
Matosinhos, due to the fact that the 
segregated nafta of the future 
Hydrocracker of Sines is mostly composed 
by naftenic (with approximately 80% of 
naftenics) so they are of high quality 
for aromatics production and in other 
hand send the Matosinhos paraffinic nafta 

to the Sines Steam Cracker. 

Not only would this operation 
significantly increase the profitability 
of the aromatics production as it would 
also satisfy in an optimized way the 
needs of the Sines’s Cracker, because the 
paraffinic nafta is more suitable for 
this petrochemical unit, and on the other 
hand is of a low value to the gasoline 
pool.  

� Guiding the Matosinhos Refinery for 

specialities.  

Take advantage of the fact that the 
Matosinhos Refinery has already three 
units of non-energy petroleum products, 
to strategically relocate this active 
orienting it for the production of 
specialities. In this way integration 
would of the heavy distillates of the 
future Hydrocracker of Sines for the 
production of lubricants would be 

globally optimized. 

� Study Project for the connection of 
the Aveiras/Matosinhos pipeline  

The extension of the pipeline between 
Aveiras and Matosinhos is a project that 
could be equated again because the 
adjacent potential of a direct connection 
between the two Refineries is huge. Not 
only the mass transferences would be 
easier but also the logistic and 
operational flexibility would be highly 
increased. Also, the pipeline could 
enhance the process of the Matosinhos 
refinery orientation to the specialities 
because the North’s energy needs would be 

re-enforced with fuels coming from Sines. 

� Study again the new project of 

Phthalates  
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Due to the great quantity of the ortho-
xylene that is obtained from the 
aromatics factory and because currently 
all its production is exported, it would 
be interesting to study the economic 
viability of the implantation of the 
phthalic line. This unit would have as 
its advantages, not only the end of the 
exportation of ortho-xylene as well as 
the transformation of the later in 
commercial added value products – the 

phthalates. 

In this way a new industrial unit would 
be re-launched, since in Lisbon had one 
of that with relative success and that 
was deactivated only due to logistic and 
environmental reasons because of its 
urban proximity. 

� To study the hypothesis of 
production of Vinyl Chloride Monomer(VCM)  

monomerer to supply Cires.  

Currently the Cires receive all its raw 
material, the VCM, through importation. 
Because the Cluster’s portfolio has the 
necessary products of its fabrication, 
these being the Ethylene obtained from 
the Steam Cracker of Sines and the 
chloridric acid from Dow, it would be 
interesting to study the economic 
viability of the construction of a VCM 
factory that would supply to Cires its 

raw material for the PVC production. 

 

 

The suggestions presented above would 
significantly increase the 
competitiveness of the Cluster. However, 
for implementing these suggestions it 
would be necessary a strong sense of 
commitment and cooperation not only among 
the enterprises that constitute the 
country´s Cluster but also between them 

and the Portuguese State. 

It is very important for the Portuguese 
Petroleum/Petrochemical Cluster’s future 
competitiveness that new projects are 
initialized with the purpose of promoting 
the existing advantages and at the same 
time creating new opportunities of 
business and expansion. In this way and 
as a proposal for future works, we 
propose the restart of the 
Aveiras/Matosinhos pipeline’s economic 

study because the dynamics of the mass 
flow that come from this expansion would 
be an important advantage for the 
Portuguese petroleum and petrochemical 

industry. 

Finally, as proposals for further work in 
this area, we indicate the study of 
possible articulations regarding the 
creation of an Iberian 
Petroleum/Petrochemical Cluster. The 
geographic proximity of Spain, the 
privileged existing politic relationships 
and the fact that both countries are 
petroleum importers – all these are 
factors favouring the creation 
technological and logistics of synergies 
and joint projects between Portugal and 
Spain, potentiating the bases already 

existing on both countries. 

The subjects that we dealt in this 
article such as the detailed historical 
analysis of the cluster’s evolution as 
well as the detailed description of the 
Porter’s Diamond on National Advantage 
and SWOT analysis tools can be consulted 
on the dissertation “ Strategic Analysis 
of the Portuguese Petroleum/Petrochemical 
Cluster: Past, Present and Future”, that 
will soon be available on the following 

website: 

http://fenix.ist.utl.pt/cursos/megi/disse

rtacoes  
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